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CHAIR COCHRAN: • . .(gavel). . The Infrastructure Management Committee meeting
on August 15. 2011, please come to order. Aloha and good morning. Members
and the public. Before we begin, please turn off cell phones and any noisemaking
devices. And I shall introduce our Committee voting Members present. I got one
person rolling in right now as I speak. First off, I'd like to introduce Committee
Vice-Chair Michael Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. And Mr. Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. We have Mr. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning and aloha.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Aloha. And Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. And Council Vice-Chair Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning. I see no non-voting Members here today. I shall
also.. .we do have quite a few Administration officials here in the gallery. At this
ti me I see Kyle Ginoza, Director of Environmental Management; David Goode.
Director of Public Works; and also Michael Miyamoto, Deputy Director
Department of Environmental Management: Tracy Takamine. Chief of Solid
Waste Division, Department of Environmental Management; and Rowena
Dagdag-Andaya, Deputy Director with Public Works. We shall be having them
here. And at this point, excused is Riki Hokama. I do have a non-voting Member
who just came to join us and this would be Ms. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you for attending. On our way in the door to his seat right
now as I am speaking is --2-
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (Laughter)...
CHAIR COCHRAN: --Riki Hokama. Good morning. My Committee Staff, I have
Legislative Analyst [sic] David Raatz. and Committee Secretary Yvette
Bouthillier. At this point the public testimony will be taken in a few moments, so
please anyone interested, sign up at the desk located outside of our gallery here,
and testimony will be limited to three minutes to the items on the agenda today
with one minute to conclude. Pursuant to the Rules of the Council. each testifier.
as I mentioned, will have the three minutes plus one. When
testifying...member...public testimony, please state your name and any groups,
organizations you may be representing. Members, at this point, without
objections. I will open the floor up for testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members. Mr. Raatz, can you call first testifier?
MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair, the first testifier is Charlotte Torres, testifying on IM-4

. ..BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. TORRES: Good morning.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Ms. Torres.
MS. TORRES: Good morning, Chairperson. Thank you for the opportunity to speak to
you on the bill before you relating to development on steep terrain, Chapter 20.08,
Maui County Code. My name is Charlotte Torres and I'm a lifelong resident of
Maui and a resident of Wailuku Heights. I would like to thank Councilmember
Victorino for his leadership on this issue. As some of you know, illegal
development was started behind my home in Wailuku Heights on terrain
approximately 100 feet from my front door in the summer of 2007. The
developer started to illegally grade and grub steep mountainside area on a slope of
approximately 40 percent. We were very concerned with this illegal development
given that another development that violated County Code grading and grubbing
violations, a home built above all other homes in Wailuku Heights and visible
from most parts of the island was apparently allowed to proceed with little or no
County supervision. The results of that development are obvious and an eyesore
on the foothills of the West Maui Mountains as she illegally graded a significant
portion of the mountain by flattening the mountain with a large horizontal cut.
This action can never be undone. Realizing that our safety was possibly in
jeopardy, we pleaded with Director Arakawa and his staff at the time to stop the
-3-
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development above my home until at the very least a grading permit was issued.
and more importantly, until someone could assure us that our lives and safety
were not going to be compromised, and until a comprehensive soil study and
engineering analysis was completed. The Director ignored our plea so we formed
the Wailuku Forest Preservation Coalition. a Hawaii limited company, which is
still in existence, and sued the County of Maui seeking an injunction because of
the Director's inaction. The Coalition ultimately withdrew our lawsuit after the
Director finally responded to our written and verbal pleas to stop this illegal
development. Since that time we have been working with Councilmember
Victorino and applaud his leadership in acting on our concerns through this bill.
However, we would like to add another provision and that is that the developers
notify neighbors of the proposed development within 90 days of the
commencement of the development. When passed, this bill will allow safe,
regulated, carefully thought-out development of steep terrain to continue while
still preserving the rights of existing neighbors affected by the proposed
development. Help us to keep Maui, Maui and preserve the landscape. Thank
you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Torres. Members, any room for clarification from
the testifier at this point? Seeing none. Ms. Torres...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, yes?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair? Is it possible Ms. Torres could give us a
copy of her testimony, if that is possible?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure.
MS. TORRES: Sure.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Torres.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Torres. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You're welcome. David... Mr. Raatz, next testifier?
MR. RAATZ: The next testifier is Hal Davis testifying on IM-4.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Mr. Davis.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you. Good morning.
-4-
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning.
MR. DAVIS: Steep slope development. Land instability increased by steep slope
disturbance is a great hazard and a potential for falling rocks and rockslides. It's
even a greater potential for danger.. .of danger from heavy rains, earthquakes, and
other natural disasters. Personal safety. Anyone living or traveling downhill or,
or mauka or makai of the development area is in, in danger during development
and after the development. Property damage. Homes are at risk, roads.
businesses, and, and, and just pedestrians walking down the sidewalk. It's
necessary that we preserve the open space on our island. It's not only for the
tourists but for the people that live here. The natural beauty of our land is
i mportant and we don't need unnecessary suburban sprawl. It is the Council's
duty, in my eyes. to protect the land and the uncontrolled and unsafe
development. You are the elected stewards of our land and only you can protect it
if you choose so. I believe we started this process in 2008, it's now 2011, and I'm
starting to understand why I see bumper stickers on cars that say this isn't the
mainland, slow down, because it certainly is a slow process. Maui need only look
to Oahu to understand the problems that are caused by this. They've had loss of
life as well as. as other hazards because of steep slope development. We do not
have to reinvent the wheel. We can take their lead and stop this now. Since I've
lived here. I've learned that there's a few words that mean certain things to the
locals. One is pono, and that's what I am calling on the Council to do, is do the
right thing. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Davis. Members, any need for clarification of the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Mr. Davis. Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: The next testifier is Theresa Thielk testifying on IM-24.
MS. THIELK: Hi my name is Theresa Thielk, and I'm co-owner of Mana Foods over in
Paia, and I am here to say that I am in favor of the two-hour ordinance in the
County parking lot on Baldwin Avenue. We would like to see.. .1 believe.. .1
know Mana Foods and I believe a lot of the other merchants would like to see that
parking lot being used for customer usage rather than what it's being used for at
the present time which is downhill bikers, car poolers, employees, and vacation
rentals. And so all these people are using that parking lot for pretty much six to
eight hours at a time, and by noon it's filled up with that kind of usage and there's
nowhere for customers to park for the whole town basically. So I'm here to say
that we're in favor of putting a two-hour limitation so that people can go eat lunch
and shop and then move on and let other people utilize the parking. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Members...yes, Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you for coming today. I have a
question for you. You mentioned that there are...I mean businesses and, and
downhill bike and whatnot parking in that parking lot. If we make that two hour
would that just drive the traffic to.. .the one on, on Hana Highway -MS. THIELK: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --as you come into Paia?
MS. THIELK: No, it wouldn't. There's, there's been a parking lot that's been developed
right below the post office and it's free and it's able to be utilized by anybody,
there's no restrictions, and it's, it's been provided by Mana Foods and David
Spec. And there's over 100 stalls available and that's where those type of usages
would park. and it's a little bit further up. up the.. .up Baldwin Avenue.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN:
Mr. Victorino?

Thank you, Mr. Couch.

Members, any further.. .yes,

VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you for being here. So by
instituting this two-hour parking limitation in just this particular lot, you would
say that most of those who have been abusing it or who have been using it, like
employees a lot, they would then move up to that area that you're referring to?
MS. THIELK: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And there would be no. no adverse affect to those who are
staying there legitimately and using the parking lot legitimately?
MS. THIELK: No, there wouldn't be.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you very much. Appreciate it. Thank you.
Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. My question was almost in line with
Member Victorino regarding employee parking lot...parking for Paia Town. So if
Mana Foods is willing to provide parking for those employees in the 109 stalls,
then that's fine. I understand that there's a proposal that is probably going to
come forward. I don't know, at the end of the year about adding, you know,
development and more parking for Paia Town. So, thank you.
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MS. THIELK: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any further discussion?
Seeing none, thank you. Theresa, for being here.
MS. THIELK: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mahalo. Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: The next testifier is Michael Silva testifying on IM-4.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Mr. Silva.
MR. SILVA: Good morning, Chair and Council members. My name is Michael Silva. I
am here representing the Hawaii Society of Professional Engineers, the local
Maui chapter. And we would like to provide our technical response on the steep
terrain bill. We do have the previous draft that--let's see--was dated June 29 th and
we also have recommendations from the Department of Public Works that was
dated July 7 th .
We're in generally support of what Public Works had
recommended. To highlight a couple of changes that they recommended, were
that deleting of permits that were.. .deleting of the permits being denied if they
were over 40 percent, we definitely support that. and it also changed the percent
slope trigger for when the hazard report was required. We had five additional
comments that we'd like to share. We would strongly recommend not using
anything 50 percent or less as a trigger for the slopes stability. We generally use a
two-to-one slope which is 50 percent in our, our plans, that is a engineering
standard that is used quite often. And when I say two-to-one, that's the horizontal
run over the rise, that's typically how we speak of the slopes in this, this instance
if it's this large. When you talk about percentages, you think of maybe a part of a
whole 50 percent is half of, of the whole, but it's actually not, it's the, it's the
two-to-one is how we think of it, so sorry if I, if I go back to that. One change
we'd like to see is the language did have a height of 15 feet and a grade of
40 percent or 25 percent. We'd like to clarify the "and - is sometimes is
interpreted as an "or - so we would like to see the height of 15 percent at a grade,
so they're, they're, they're combined there. Number three change we would like
to see is, the language does say "rock movement", we'd like to see that it would
say "ground movement" it's more of the issue of any, any kind of ground surface,
not just specifically only rocks. Number four, there was language in there that the
County would be required to check to see if they had an NPDES permit which is
administered by the State, and we don't believe that's something that should be
burdened on the County. There are very large fines for the NPDES, I think it is
$25,000 a day, so not necessarily anything you have to worry about here. And the
last item is the paragraph about engineering liability, we'd obviously be against
that. How our business works is, is, you know, we get hired by an owner to make
-7-
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plans and then after our plans are done, the owner or the developer hires a
contractor. We're not linked in there at all. so we have no authority over the
contractor so we can't recommend any mitigations if they're doing something, so
engineers ourselves cannot be liable for what the contractor does. One minute
more?
CHAIR COCHRAN: One minute to conclude. sir.
MR. SILVA: Okay. Last thing I just wanted to say is, is to, to have this kind of report.
an engineer would need to have a drill rig go out there and have, you know, make
this...a lab testing and, and to prepare a report. And that's probably going to be
upwards of $5.000 at the actually the smallest scale, so just to. to keep that in
mind for the cost of what it would be. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Members, any need for clarification? I see
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you for coming, Mr. Silva. You
talked about the.. use 50 percent as opposed to.. .can you go over that request
again?
MR. SILVA: Sure. Yeah. The--let's see—the language specifically says.. and. and I
believe Public Works is still.. .has some language they're going to present to you,
but the language does say—let's see--a slope greater than 15 feet in height and
with a grade steeper than 40 percent. So we'd like to change that "and - to say
"at", a height greater than 15 feet at a slope steeper than.. more than 50 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that's the, the two that you talked about all in one?
MR. SILVA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you have your suggestions written down for us?
MR. SILVA: Sorry, I don't. We could probably prepare one, if that's too late, but we,
we.. .kind of short notice for us, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I would like to.. .1 don't know that we're going to pass
anything out today, so I'd like to see one if at all possible. . (inaudible). .
MR. SILVA: We'd be happy to do that.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
- 8-
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think when, when we have the revised coming up from
the Department, that has been incorporated already -CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --`cause I have taken .. .(inaudible). . what they had
asked me to look at. we incorporated that, so those things will be incorporated in
there. So I don't think it's going to be necessary to get written testimony, I think
you'll see it in the revised that the Department is... not all -CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --but many of the major points. Some of the other ones we
did not agree on and even the Department felt there was no need to make changes.
So anyhow, when that comes forward then we can discuss it further, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you for the clarification, Mr. Victorino. Members, any
further need for clarification from the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: See.. .yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Silva, I was wondering if you could stay a
while?
MR. SILVA: Sure . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. We, we may need you for resource.
MR. SILVA: No problem.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you. Mr. Silva, for your time -MR. SILVA: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --and thanks for hanging out. too. Mr. Raatz, more testifiers?
MR. RAATZ: The next testifier is Howard Hanzawa testifying on IM-4. Madam Chair,
he's the last person who signed up to testify this morning.
-9-
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Raatz. And, Members, I forgot to acknowledge
here our Corp. Counsel Michael Hopper this morning, so hi, Mr. Hopper, sorry to
have looked over you there. Good morning, Mr. Hanzawa. Welcome, thank you
for being here.
MR. HANZAWA: Good morning. Chair and Council members. My name is Howard
Hanzawa and I am here to testify on the steep terrain bill. I am Vice-President of
Kaanapali Land Management Corp.. but I'm testifying this morning as a private
citizen since this bill will not affect any of my company lands since the slopes are
generally less than 10 percent. But I feel that the proposed bill is not a good one
since it will potentially affect many small property owners along the slopes of
Kula, Haiku, Hana, Waiehu, Kahakuloa, Wailuku, and Lahaina, and that there
will be no benefit to health and safety. For your information. I used to work in
the Department of Public Works. and in the late 1990s helped to institute a
revamp of Chapter 20.08 Maui, Maui County Code. Soil Erosion and
Sedimentation Control. better known as the grading ordinance. The changes to
the ordinance included provisions to protect neighboring properties as well as to
coastal sand dunes. New provisions also were added to institute Best
Management Practices to mitigate erosion and sedimentation, and it required
setbacks from neighboring property lines based upon the height of cut or fill. It
also made clear that any grading project would need to comply with the
provisions of the County of Maui's drainage rules which was updated and revised
in the same time period. The grading ordinance and the revised drainage rules
were amended only after numerous public hearings. The grading ordinance was
accepted by the County Council in 1998. I believe that the grading permit and
inspection system for Maui County is a good one. It treats applicants fairly. and it
protects the public. I have not heard of any problems with falling rocks from a
grading project since the grading ordinance was last amended. The proposed
measures before you are confusing to me. For one thing, it reiterates provisions
which may already be required such as requiring a site study by an archaeologist.
Grading projects prior to issuance of, of a permit are already required to obtain
the approval of the State Historic Preservation Division of DLNR. I am further
confused when I read of the provisions of the reasons for the bill. For example. it
states that it is to encourage variety...a variety in the development pattern of
hillsides. It should use measures to preserve, enhance. and promote the future
appearance and resources of hillside areas. In addition, it should preserve,
enhance the beauty of the landscape by encouraging the maximum retention of
natural topographic features. If this is the true purpose of the bill then none of the
proposed revisions to amend the grading ordinance would fulfill the intent as
stated. The provisions would not enhance the beauty and it would not encourage
variety of the developmental pattern of hillsides. Instead, it will just make it more
difficult and costly for private property owners to build a home or doing any work
on their property. In closing, I would suggest that the purpose of the bill be
-10-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
August 15, 2011

looked at again. It would seem to me that the intent would be better served by
new zoning provisions to be incorporated within Title 19. rather than the proposed
revisions to the grading ordinance. The proposed revisions will not at all fulfill
the intent of the bill and will instead create negative unintended consequences for
property owners in the future. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hanzawa. Members, any further clarification
needed of the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Mr. Hanzawa, for being here.
And. Mr. Raatz?
MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair, more people have registered to testify. The next testifier is
Lucienne de Naie testifying on IM-4.
MS. De NAIE: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Ms. de Naie.
MS. De NATE: Good day. Madam Chair and Committee members. Lucienne de Naie.
have to make apologies for Irene Bowie, she's at her mom's 92 nd birthday party in
Seattle and be back tomorrow, but she's just very apologetic that she had to miss
this meeting after attending so many of them. But she prepared some testimony
which I did forward to you folks yesterday and maybe it's in your binder, but if
not. I will go over it. Basically Irene on behalf of Maui Tomorrow really wants to
thank the Committee for their long dedication in pursuing these.. .this bill. She
does not feel that it is purposeless and, and going to already repeat things that
have already been done, in part because when you review what many, many
different communities have done that have steep terrain, you know, included in. in
their states or their, or their towns, they deal with this matter often in two ways.
One is through zoning and that's not to say that a zoning aspect to this couldn't be
done later, but the other is addressing through subdivision or grading exactly the
i mpacts that need to be known about on these steep slopes. This is about getting
information to allow the Department to make a good decision. The report is to
provide the Department with that information, because otherwise, just the rules
we have--and I can speak to this from personal experience--are not enough to
inform our Public Works Department about true conditions on the site, because
they don't include, they don't include the information unless something triggers
it. And of course the applicant usually makes sure that that trigger isn't there.
This provides for a natural trigger, so the applicant can't just say oh, I'm not
going to fill above 15 feet so I don't need to do a soils report. If they're on a
slope, they're going to have to do something, because we need to know about
what the impact is going to be. Development on the terrain presents a number of
challenges. One of these is health and safety which this bill is trying to address,
but another is when we look at the overall development patterns, we want to try to
keep our upper slopes more pristine because many of our water sources are going
-11-

INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
August 15, 2011

to be right below those. And it's always a bad idea, especially in an ag area or a
rural area that might have septic systems to be having, you know, creating a
possibility for a lot of septic systems above your public water sources. And you'll
notice. most of our wells now do not have development above them, and. you
know, they've stayed uncontaminated and there's no problems to worry about and
it keeps down the. the possible impacts. A third, you know. consideration is the
erosion and the impacts as you go further and further up the slopes. In our
comments, we address that we would be happy to change the archaeological
section and see that covered by SHPDA which it kind of normally is. We, we
agree in. in that regard with Mr. Hanzawa. But there are real purposes for having
this bill, it's had a lot of work, you folks have reviewed it over several years;
there's been five meetings and a site visit I believe, and we respectfully ask that it
can be...the changes that Mr. Victorino has been working on with Public Works
can be incorporated into the bill today. We feel that that could be addressed by
some simple language changes and that it can move forward so we're not like
kind of left with no direction to go in this regard. There are communities all over
this nation that have very, very similar ordinances; in fact, many of them regulate
on slopes as little as 20 percent and; and ban all development on slopes above
that. But, you know, we will, we will find the right number for Maui. but the idea
that this bill is not needed. I, I don't think is an accurate one. in all due respect to
Mr. Hanzawa who is a. is a person with a lot of knowledge. This, this may add
some cost but the gigantic, you know, implication of what happens when you
don't know about the soil conditions in an area and the hazards in an area, we're
facing this right in our neighborhood, people are filling in a stream. And because
they're only filling in 14 feet -CHAIR COCHRAN: Please conclude. Ms. de Naie.
MS. De NAIE: --they don't have to do a soil report, and they're on a steep slope and no
one knows how it's going to affect other people's water supply that depends on
this stream. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Members, any need for clarification from
the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. de Naie. Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: The next testifier is Jocelyn Perreira.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning, Ms. Perreira.
MS. FERREIRA: Good morning, Chair, Council members. My name is Jocelyn
Perreira, I'm the Executive Director of the Tr-Isle Main Street Resource Center.
I' m here this morning testifying in support of the Paia Main Street Association
and our organization which umbrellas that organization. We are in favor...I'm,
I' m testifying on IM-24. the County parking lot on Baldwin Avenue in Paia. We
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are in favor of the 20.. .the two-hour ordinance for customers to have greater
access to be able to patronize the businesses in Paia. People. residents, and
visitors want to come to Paia, and they have some of the most prestigious and
most desirable businesses, and people are seeking them out. People come from
all over the island. People come from all over.. .even our island chain of Molokai
and even Lanai come over, and they want to access the businesses in Paia. They
have a famous health food store and they come specially to seek that.. .them out.
The streets are and should be for customers. The good news in Paia is that they
now have ample parking; therefore, the management of parking is critical to the
success of its businesses, the convenience and enticement for its customer, and the
stalls for employees. A comprehensive parking management plan is therefore a
worthy endeavor, one that the Paia Main Street Association and the Tri-Isle Main
Street Resource Center continues to work on. We have had very positive results
in adding to the inventory for parking in Paia, including the parking lot along
Hana Highway. We recently submitted some design for a possible parking lot on
the Kuau side of Paia, and when Councilmember Mike Molina was here, we
worked extensively with Mr. David Spec and Mana Foods to gain additional
parking in the vicinity of the Paia Post Office. So we think it's important to start
managing where and who parks where so that we, we can in fact attract the visitor
and the local resident that wants to park and do their business and then move the
traffic around. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Ms. Perreira. Members, any need for clarification
from our testifier? Seeing none, thank you again, Ms. Perreira.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you for this opportunity. Aloha.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You're welcome. Mr. Raatz.
MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair, the, the Committee has no pending request to testify at this
point.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Raatz. I'll ask if there's anyone in the gallery who
would like to testify at this point to please come on down and fill out the form
afterwards. Seeing none, Members, without, without objection, I shall close
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members. And at this point let me say that we do have
three items on the agenda today. The first item is IM-26, relating to the donation
from the Department of Health. The second item is IM-24 regarding a proposed
-
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bill to establish two-hour parking at the County parking lot on Baldwin Avenue in
Paia. And the third item is 1M-4 regarding a proposed bill relating to
development on steep terrain.

ITEM NO. 26: DONATION OF RECYCLING EQUIPMENT FROM THE
STATE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH (C.C. No. 11-195)
CHAIR COCHRAN: So the first item we shall address is 1M-26, and it is a resolution to
accept recycling equipment primarily for the use on the island of Lanai. And it
looks like we have here Mr. Miyamoto and Takamine to give us background
information, and then I will open the floor up for some discussion and questions.
Mr. Miyamoto and Takamine, aloha, good morning.
MR. MIYAMOTO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm going to defer to our Division Chief
regarding the specifics of the proposed donation.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. TAKAMINE: Thank you. Good morning. This.. .these items that we are wanting
to accept from the Department of Health were actually items to be used by I guess
a grant, grant for a HIS Redemption Center that the individual. I guess for some
reason or another which we don't know, failed to get the business going, so all
these items have been actually sitting in a storage or warehouse for the last two
years. The State approached us and asked us if we wanted to accept these items
as long as they could be tied to some HIS redemption use. We. we graciously
accepted most of these items. Some of them will be going to Lanai, but like the
two 40-foot containers will be used here on island, the Ford 350 will be used here
on island. The compactor. the 20-foot container, and most of the totes will be
going to Lanai.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Takamine. Members_ any further discussion or
questions from the Department? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. In regards to the Lanai Recycling
Center, who is presently manning that? Who operates the Lanai Recycling
Center?
MR. TAKAMINE: Actually the Lanai Recycle Center if you recall we're trying to,
trying to establish. Right now we have a site, it's fenced in, it's graded. but we
don't have any additional funds due to a lack of funding to operate it. So right
now it's being... still being developed, but we have onsite the... it's called.. .1
guess they're RRR. they just took over from Tr-Isle RC&D for the HI5
redemption. So on the site the only thing we're doing right now is a HIS
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Redemption Center, we don't have, we don't have any recycle operations going
on at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So the redemption is basically employing Lanai
residents?
MR. TAKAMINE: I do not know who are being employed at this time, because it's a
new vendor and they haven't.. .1 don't, I don't believe they've taken over from
Tr-Isle yet, so transition's going to happen or. or it either happened just recently
or it's going to happen within the next month.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So it's going from Tr-Isle to tri ...triage?
MR. MIYAMOTO: RRR. The, the new vendor RRR has family on Lanai that will be
working the site. The actual vendor is stationed in Oahu. they do processing of
recycled materials, but they do have family on Lanai that will be working the
facility on Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So it is a nonprofit organization or for-profit?
MR. MIYAMOTO: No, it's a for-profit because they're processing the recycled material
also.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So the...
MR. MIYAMOTO: The contract is a State contract. It was a contract that was bid out by
the State to do the HI5 recycling. They do pay the County $500 a month to utilize
the site for the HI5 recycling activities.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So no grants from the County of Maui will be
provided to that entity?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Not for the HI5 program. In previous vendor we did have some
grants for developing the site. For example the site needs a cover, a shaded area.
and it needs electrical power so that ultimately when we do baling on the property
it has electrical power so that we can power a baler.
COLTNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla and Mr. Miyamoto. Yes,
Mr. Riki Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Director, can you, can you repeat again what goes to
Lanai and what will stay here on Maui of the total donation proposal, please?
-15-
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MR. TAKAMINE: I'll, I'll answer that. The 20-foot shipping container is going to
Lanai or it's actually there now, the compactor baler, and the storage bins, plastic
storage bins.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: What is reverse vending machines?
MR. TAKAMINE: If you are familiar with Ilima Shell on the intersection of Puunene
and I think it's Kamehameha, that service station has reverse vending machines
where you put the bottle, can one at a time and it, it accepts it. And, and in the
machine it, it, it separates it, and then you get a ticket back, and then you walk to
the cashier, and they pay your, your nickel right away. That's a reverse vending
machine.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. They need it here more then you need it there?
MR. TAKAMINE: Well actually we don't know what we're going to actually do with
the reverse vending machines yet. There's two of 'em. It came with the deal so
we accepted it. If, if we use them they will be probably put to use through some
kind of grant for some kind of pilot project somewhere, but at this time they're
going to be stored here on Maui until we determine how we can use it with a
grantee.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Just so everyone is clear, you know, we've,
we've had a lot of confusion on Lanai. So this is a State program. This... the
contract that was either prior to Tr-Isle RC&D or now to RRR. RRR is paid
through a State contract. not a County contract? The only role the County plays
in this is that they utilize County of Maui land? Is that correct?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Everything's correct except for the land. We actually lease the land
from Castle and Cooke. We pay $400 to lease the land from Castle and Cooke,
and then RRR is paying us $500 to use the land for.. .from the County.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So who's going to take care of the, the access road to
improve the condition?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Actually the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Who's responsible for that?
MR. MIYAMOTO: In the long term, the.. .that is a responsibility of our Department,
because we're looking to develop that site as a full recyclable site. So it's part of
our accessory use permit that we develop that road and pave it. and we're working
with the Department of Public Works to try and get that done. Work it with them
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so that when their pavement contractor is out there that we can join in with their
contract.
COUNCILMEMBER 110KAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that information.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COLTNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN:
Mr. Mateo?

Members, any further questions from the Department?

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Madam Chair. Mr. Takamine. then the, the
current recycling program, that has been halted for how long at this point?
MR. TAKAMINE: The.. .our, our plan was to.. .we did it in phases. so the first phase
was to get the.. lease the land and to develop it. We've done that. We had
enough funding to grade the property, put it fence...put a fence around it, and
working on putting an overhang or a shed. The next phase would have been to
obtain funds to obtain staffing and to... and actually we needed a baler, but now
that we got a baler in, that's one item that we don't have to get anymore, probably
some equipment and forklift. That funding was not approved in the FY '12
Budget so we are kind of in limbo at this point. We continue improve the
property. but other than that we cannot move forward until we get additional
funding to do the next phase.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Then with RRR being recognized to run the program,
what is the expected date or time for them to actually implement a recycling
program?
MR. TAKAMINE: Again. RRR will only be doing 1115 redemption -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah.
MR. TAKAMINE: --through the State program, so they will not be doing any type of
recycle.. recycle meaning cardboard, newspaper, plastics -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Correct.
MR. TAKAMINE: --just the H15,
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So what is, what is the timetable that you
project? Because we're not doing anything either, are we?
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MR. TAKAMINE: Oh, right now the HI5 redemption is ongoing with the current
contractor which is Tr-Isle RC&D. and they're going to hand it over to RRR. so
they shouldn't see any gap -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MR. TAKAMINE: --in services to the. to the residents of Lanai. I think that's going to
happen anytime now. They had to get their own permit to operate, which I
believe they received from the State.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And, and all of this equipment
means what, more efficient services for the provider?
MR. TAKAMINE: It, it just means that when, when we do do the recycle center itself.
then the County has less cost because now the baler is there, the totes can be
utilized there. and a storage container. I wouldn't say it's more efficient. but
definitely the baler, for example. does make it efficient because they can compact
it now versus what they're doing now which is just shipping it off island
uncompacted.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I guess to, to Mr. Nakamine [sic]. Our, our
other HI5 centers at, at our.. .at the County's recycling sites--for instance, the one
in Kihei and I believe there's one in Kahului as well--are those operated by
nonprofits or are they for-profit entities?
MR. TAKAMINE: They're.. .those sites actually I believe we have four, but they're all
operated by.. .well they were Maui Disposal and I believe now that it's Aloha
Waste. but it's part of our bid. When we went out for bid to operate the recycle
centers in terms of hauling the carts out...I mean cans out and, and taking care of
the property, we included that as a bid item. So it's a for-profit organization that,
that actually provides the HI5 redemption on our recycle centers. And as Mr.
Miyamoto said, they provide us an income, it's a monthly rate of some sort. It,
it.. .they pay us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And we, we as the County doing the other
recycling, we don't need the other containers there? You've got you say the
40„.two 40-foot shipping containers?
MR. TAKAMINE: Yeah. The.. well the two 40-foot are Matson containers, so at the
recycle centers we use either open-top 20-foot roll-on/roll-off containers. The
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containers here are all Matson containers, so they're all just going to be used for
storage.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further questions or
comments for Department? I have a question, Mr. Takamine. The 93 bins, are
those like our.. .the, the, the brown ones that we have here? The automatic.. .the
automated pickups, is that the type of bins these are?
MR. TAKAMINE: No, J think these are just regular carry containers, so they're
probably going to be used.. .they were going to be used probably to.. .when
people come in with their cans and bottles they just dump it in these bins so they
can see it and weigh it. So they're, they're open, open bins, only about three feet.
It says three feet by three feet by two feet, so they're pretty small.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Yeah. Alrighty. Members, any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I get one.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Seeing none...oh, yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know earlier, Mr. Takamine,
you said that, you know, in order for us to run this recycling program on Lanai
that you'll be...you, you don't have the money for personnel and equipment
budgeted. Am I right?
MR. TAKAMINE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And if you went ahead and, and budgeted for
next year, are we looking at County employees, future County employees on
Lanai or subbing out to a nonprofit or for-profit organization?
MR. TAKAMINE: Yeah, the, the first phase and what we plan to do to is all through a
grant. It's like a pilot phase. We don't know what it would take, so we issued it
out as a grant to Tr-Isle RC&D until a point where once it's operation. So it'll all
be his staff. He's doing all the. the work on it, the design, the actual construction
through approval and review by the County. And once it's in operation for three
or four years, we were going to then take that program and probably bid it out as.
as a regular bid item to, to a contractor to continue operation. But we were not
looking at having County employees operating these facilities.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So you're looking at Tri-Isle RC&D at this time?
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MR. TAKAMINE: For... at this time, until, until the site's up and running, they, they are
the grantee.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any further discussion?
Yes. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm just, I'm just curious, Chair. So as part of this
moving forward. this is part of what the Department and Division had planned in
the updated Solid Waste Management Plan for the County? We are where we
need to be with this regarding this component?
MR. TAKAMINE: In terms of recycling, yes.
COLTNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, and it's also part...it fits with the overall
part of the total Solid Waste Division's goal for Lanai -MR. TAKAMINE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --at this time?
MR. TAKAMINE: Yeah. The, the other big component which we don't have and we
need to move forward to is metals recycling and automobiles and refrigerators.
We do that on a event base.. .basis, but just, just due to the locality and the lack of
staffing it's hard to do it on a consistent basis.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Maybe Mr. Mateo and I can think of some
creative option for us. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sounds good, Mr. Hokama. Thank you. Members, anything
further? Seeing none. the Chair will entertain a motion to recommend adoption of
the proposed resolution and filing of this County communication.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: I.. .Mr. Victorino has moved it, and seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
Any further discussion. Members? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Any noes? No noes. so motion carries with--what do we have?-one. two, three.. .seven to zero? Seven ayes. zero noes.

VOTE: AYES: Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Hokama, Mateo and
Pontanilla.
NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPTION of resolution; and FILING of communication.

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Members. That was IM-26 concluded. Next.. .and
thank you, Department, for being here.

ITEM NO. 24: COUNTY PARKING LOT ON BALDWIN AVENUE IN PAIA
(C.C. No. 11-174)
CHAIR COCHRAN: Next is IM-24. and the second item.. .this bill was introduced by
Councilmember White relating to parking in Paia. I would like to ask first some
comments from Mr. Goode. Director Goode is here from Department of Public
Works on the bill, and then we shall open the floor for discussion. Good morning,
Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Good morning, Madam Chair. Get my microphone squared away here.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: Good morning, Members. The, the Administration's position on this is
it's really the will of the community, and if, if indeed you do choose to go two
hours which we think can be accommodated, we will gladly put the signs up.
And I imagine the Police Department will be in charge of enforcing. I do note
that there are... it is two-hour parking on Baldwin from approximately this
location makai, and it's two-hour parking along Hana Highway, so it's consistent
with those timeframes. So for enforcement purposes I think that would make it a
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little easier, but I'm, I'm not the enforcement expert, but being consistent in
ti ming is helpful.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Pretty clean cut there. Thank you, Mr. Goode. Members,
any need for questions from the Department? Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. The reason I ask that question of, of a
testifier is a concern of traffic pushing over there. but I see that we will have some
more spaces, or we do have more spaces near there. Is there any thought of
throwing two hours in the. the County parking lot down on Hana Highway as well
or is that, is that haven't, haven't even been discussed?
MR. GOODE: It certainly hasn't been discussed within our Department. I mean again
maybe that can go through the Main Street. That'll be more of an initiative, a
local initiative. But that, that parking lot does have a lot of folks that go to Pala
Bay, the Youth Center side, and two hours is probably not enough time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further discussion?
Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know, we make ordinances and,
and. you know, enforcement is a problem all the time. yeah. Have we had any
comments from the Police Department in regards to enforcing that two-hour
parking, you know. that exists and now we're going to add, you know, two-hour
parking in this County of Maui parking lot?
CHAIR COCHRAN: Director, have we had?
MR. GOODE: I'm not aware of any conversations on it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And. and the other thing I'd just like to
comment on. You know. we collecting all these fines and, you know, we don't
receive a penny of it, so it becomes a problem for me. and we've been trying to at
least approach the State in, you know, sharing some of that cost that we incur.
Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Good point, Mr. Pontanilla. Thank you. Well. Members, further
discussion? No? Thank you. Mr. Goode. And unfortunately Mr. White isn't
here. He is the presenter of this and is a little bit more akamai in regards to the
area. but so far as we heard from testimonies this morning, there's been positive
feedback and support for this, for this. And so I.. .with that, I'd just like to say
thank you, Director Goode -- 22 -
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MR. GOODE: You're welcome.
CHAIR COCHRAN: --and don't go too far 'cause you're needed on the next item. But
at this point I shall entertain a motion then, to recommend passage of this bill on
first reading and filing of this County communication.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So move. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Second.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And it's been moved by Mr. Victorino, seconded by
Mr. Pontanilla. Members, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Any noes? Seeing none, the motion carries with seven ayes and
zero noes.

VOTE: AYES: Chair Cochran, Vice-Chair Victorino, and
Councilmembers Carroll, Couch, Hokama, Mateo and
Pon tan ilia.
NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of bill; and FILING of communication by

CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Members and Director.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
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CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If you would consider. I would prefer to have the
short break now and work through the rest on. on just Item 4 instead of
taking...starting and then breaking and coming back.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I would ask -CHAIR COCHRAN: Good.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --for your consideration.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. okay. Thank you for that consideration. And yes, I will grant
a recess. We'll be back at, let's say, 10:15, Members? All right, we'll take our
mid-morning break.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

ITEM NO. 4:

9:54 a.m.
10:15 a.m.

BILL RELATING TO DEVELOPMENT ON STEEP TERRAIN
(C.C. No. 11-23)

CHAIR COCHRAN: . .(gavel). .. Welcome back. The Infrastructure Management
Committee meeting on Monday will reconvene. Thank you. Members, for the
break. And we are now on to last but not least IM-4. This third item is a bill that
is intended to address potential hazards associated with hillside development by
requiring an Engineering Slope Hazard Report in, in specified instances. As the
Members will recall, we discussed this matter in both June and July. And before
we continue this discussion. I would like the Department of Public Works, David
Goode to provide us with new comments, any type of updated information from
his Department at this time. Thank you. Mr. Goode.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Madam. Well first of all let me start by saying that the
Department is in support of the concept of mitigating potential rock-fall hazards,
without a doubt. That's something we want, we want to do, we think it's
i mportant. Even though the instances of actual rockfalls, especially when it
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relates to grading permits, is, is very, very low here in Maui County, the potential
certainly exists. and we think it's important that that be analyzed and mitigated
appropriately. And so since the last meeting which unfortunately I was away for,
we've met internally to go over with our staff how this might be best
accomplished given the comments from the previous meeting. We also met
actually with Councilman Victorino, who's the sponsor and originally brought
this issue forward, two or three times, and we really appreciate it and want to, you
know, state it right now, appreciate your time in working with us on that. We did
meet with HSPE who we heard from today from Mike Silva. They actually came
to us and said hey, we have some concerns with this bill, can we come talk to
you? And we said absolutely. So we had the opportunity to meet with them. and
I believe Lance Nakamura and our... in DSA has also met with HSPE. And I
think we met with a couple other interested parties along the way, and we had met
with Irene Bowie previously, so we have a pretty good idea of what all the issues
are. And trying to formulate all that, we were working with Corp. Counsel to
come up with a bill, a revised bill that met our comments from June or whenever
our last letter was, to come up with a revised bill that met all those objectives, and
so we're close but we're not quite there yet. And I've heard some new things this
morning that might further.. .need some further adjustments in, in that draft bill.
But essentially what we're trying to focus on is A, identify first where those
hazards may exist, 'cause clearly they don't exist in almost every normal grading
project. And the testimony we heard today from Mr. Silva I think is really
i mportant. That was kind of the key thing we had asked HSPE when we met with
them was to go back to your membership and ask well, what is the appropriate
slope percentage for Maui, that hey, okay, after a certain percentage--and he
mentioned 50 percent today--okay, that's really where, where we ought to start,
that's kind of the trigger. Okay. After 50 percent, 15 feet high, yeah. some
potential exists and we need to examine it. Anything below that or of a smaller
height is inconsequential, and so I really appreciate having heard that information,
because that was kind of missing piece for us, at what point do we really trigger
this investigation? And so now we've.. .we trigger the investigation. Then we
want the investigation to focus on that potential of a rockfall, and if there is a
potential of rockfall, what's the appropriate mitigation and how do we protect
resources and people down, downhill. makai. And so that came up from some of
the testifiers today, because clearly there's places where we could be working
where there's really no potential of, of harm downstream. So first we identify
where those... is it, is it a possibility in a reasonable analysis? Yes, it is. okay.
Then we can go out and do some investigation and they could say there's no
chance up here 'cause given the types of materials or yes there is a chance, and
given that chance, here's what we should do. And we got people down, down
below. So all that makes sense to us, and that's where we've been focusing our
draft bill. And you can ask.. .we've been talking to Corp. Counsel as well, well
how do you define downstream or downhill and who is it and what type of
resources? That language needs to be carefully thought out. The language of
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50 percent which we heard today and 15 feet, how do you craft that. So if you
have a.. .at an area that you're grading that's relatively flat and then it goes
steeper or it has one steep section and it's flat again, what area are we really
talking about that we need to analyze. So those are kind of the nuances of a bill
that's important for us as administrators so that we know exactly what we're
asking folks to do, and it's important for not only the engineering community but
landowners that have that type of property to know exactly what they gotta do and
maybe areas they need to avoid. So we, we, we would prefer I guess at this point
to.. given the opportunity of just a little bit more time to work out those nuances
and, and come back, and I'm certainly open to hear of any other additional
concerns the Members might have. And then finally, you know, we, we and I
think the previous Administration have said, you know, if you don't want to do
something in a certain area. that's a zoning criteria. And Ms. de Naie mentioned
that different communities handle it different ways. You know, some handle it
with zoning, some handle it with grading or subdivision. Our.. .our research
is... supports that, but almost--I don't know--80 percent or more of the
communities use zoning, so maybe through your General Plan discussions that
you're having, you could identify these types of areas. But if, if you're looking
for an outright prohibition on certain areas, I think that should be through, through
zoning. And so that, that really concludes my discussion at this point. I look
forward to hearing what the Members and the Chair has to say.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Director Goode. And so. Members, at this time I will
open the floor up for further discussion. Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You know after hearing Mr. Goode
provide some comments, you know, I, I've heard good testimony this morning,
especially from the professional group HSPE and Michael Silva. You know,
things that they said in regards to, you know, how it will affect not only, you
know, the owner of the property in, in regards to cost, but we need to take a look
at all sides, and I think I've heard Mr. Goode speak about that. I kind of agree
with Mr. Goode that maybe gotta take a look at this, have him, you know, review
with different professional group I guess. I don't know if you met with the, you
know, professional architects and engineers in regards to their concerns. But I
have one question for you. Mr. Goode. In regards to County standards like that
and we're looking at probably a County standard, do you have that, a County. „I
guess committee, standards committee?
MR. GOODE: Yes. Yeah. We have the Subdivision and Engineering Standards
Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can they provide us with some inputs in regards
to what we're discussing today?
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MR. GOODE: Yes. Yeah. They've, they've been meeting rather regularly, and. yeah, I
don't know if this would be something that would be required to go to them.
They do have certain purview. But, yeah, they have, they have expertise that
could weigh in on this.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I, I would think so.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Hopper. you had something to add?
MR. HOPPER: Yeah. I think their purview is typically relating to subdivision standards
specifically. I think this is a general grading ordinance. Nothing I don't think
would prohibit them from reviewing it but I'm not sure that they'd be required, so
if, if the Council wanted to avail yourselves of the expertise of that, you know,
board you could, you could do that as well. We have an Urban Design Review
Board as well, and the Planning Department has discretion in that, that realm, so I
mean you've, you've got options if you, if you need them.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Maybe the two boards.. .and can you
provide us with some information who sits on these boards... Subdivision
Standards Committee?
MR. GOODE: Oh, Subdivision Engineering and Standards Committee, just off the top of
my head, has a requirement for I think a couple civil engineers at least, and I can't
remember the other requirements for that Board. But currently there's three or
four professional engineers on that one including a retired water director from
another community and some folks who work in the construction industry. I' m
not sure where everybody's from exactly, but they -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --all deal with the hands-on side of it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla and Director Goode. Members, further
discussions? Yes, Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. And I wanted to... Mr. Goode made a good point,
and I also wanted to state that we had met last week and some of the concerns
from the.. .Mr. Silva was brought to my attention and we were going to
incorporate some of those changes. But some more was brought out today that I
was unaware of, and so, you know, Madam Chair, as I stated to you last week, we
are very close but there are a whole bunch of things that we need to. to kind of
rectify and. and work through. And so a little more time was needed, but it
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already was scheduled for discussion today and you had indicated you wanted to
move on it. But I think right now wouldn't be the right time, because there are
some nuances that need to be worked out. I think I agree with Mr. Goode that if
we could have a little more time to finish up some of these areas. Again, you, you
know, we can do things later, but we want to try to come up with a solid bill when
we finish this up so that everyone walks away feeling like this is something that
will protect the safety and wellbeing of the people of Maui County. That was the
intent and I have not changed my intent, so if that can be worked out, Madam
Chair, I leave it to your discretion. Thank you. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: One second, Ms. Baisa. You know, there is a date certain I believe
proposed by yourself. Mr. Victorino, so that is why this is here today, and again.
members of the public, you know, the Torres especially have been years through
this. They're very...and five meetings, a site inspection later, you know. I was
really, really hoping because of this whole date certain thing which was all new
news to me was.. .this is going to be worked out. So I think, you know, my, my
thoughts have come across from the previous meeting that I wanted to move
some...this forward and to put some type of protection in place for the people,
and, you know, I'm hearing otherwise and. and it's not making me very happy.
But at this point, Ms. Baisa. hello. Do you have comments?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Chair. I understand your
frustration. It's not easy to move a complicated bill. and unless we kind of hold
our feet to the fire it doesn't happen. As a non-voting Member of this Committee.
I, I have asked to have passed out to the Members this morning amendments that I
would like to see included. Some of them are just tiny stuff like changing the date
of the bill from '10 to '11. And but I have in here a substantive amount of
information on Page 5, and it's in regards to notification of the surrounding
people. And the reason why I thought it was really important to be here today
was I knew you were pushing for trying to complete this and I've worked with
Staff, and I think we have some very good language to propose. But. you know, I
can't really move to have this considered by the Committee as a non-voting
member. and I thought it was better that I would bring this now. Because if we're
going to make any more changes, of course it's much better that we make those in
Committee than when we do it on first reading, especially something as, you
know, substantive as this. So that's the reason why here...why I am here today.
Reason for my suggestion is that, you know, in talking to the folks that have been
involved or impacted by this kind of thing. their concern is that they don't know
what's happening, although all of the technical stuff is going on, studies are going
on and in this case an engineering slope study and all these things. But they don't
know anything until the bulldozer arrives, and so I'm thinking that we might
forestall a lot of trouble in a neighborhood or angst or even lawsuits later on if we
were to early on inform people that are surrounding this development or whatever
is going to be done so that they can include their comments and that maybe we
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can work things out before it goes too far. So this is what this is all about, and for
the Members, easy reading. The changes that we're proposing are in red. So,
Madam Chair, thank you very much for the opportunity.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Ms. Baisa, and.. for taking the time to put in this, this
input. So do the Members need a few minutes to look over the comments
proposed here by Ms. Balsa? No...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Madam Chair -CHAIR COCHRAN: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --I would like...oh.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. We'll take a couple minute.. .or, Mr. Hokama, you have a
comment? Okay. We'll take a couple minutes recess to look this over.
. . . (gavel). .

RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:30 a.m.
10:36 a.m.

Welcome back to the Infrastructure Management
CHAIR COCHRAN: . .(gavel). .
Committee meeting. And thanks for that quick recess. At this point. Members.
did we have more comments or discussion with Department Director of Public
Works?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I would like Public Works to comment on not only what
Ms. Baisa brought forward but some other items that, that I think needs to have
their comment on, if you don't mind. Madam Chair.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Sure, no problem. Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Okay. Madam Chair, actually I'd like to just respond to Ms. Baisa's.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Uh-huh, yes.
MR. GOODE: This is actually the first time I've seen it, and first of all. I appreciate that
it's in red. a lot easier to read. The, you know, I understand where you're coming
from as it relates to notice, you know, notice of nearby owners, and, and to me
it's, it's a big Pandora's Box that I would prefer not to open, and I'd like to
explain why. All the permits that we issue in our Department are administrative
permits, and so if you meet the technical requirements, whether you're getting an
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electrical permit or a subdivision or a grading permit, you've met the technical
requirements. And I understand that there are instances in any of those permits
that we issue where someone who's nearby says, oh, I never know, how come I
didn't know? Well it's the same for them. They get to...we issue them the same
permits that we don't notify everybody. The proposed language has a notice
requirement of .500 feet in distance within the parcel and certified mail, very
much. „very similar to a Change in Zoning application and/or a variance
application, those types of permits that are processed through the Planning
Department which are discretionary permits. And it allows the opportunity for
folks in that neighborhood to say, okay they're asking for something that isn't
currently the law, right, they're asking for a change, and so we should have a
chance to weigh in on that and, and offer comments that may not be technical
comments but could be rather subjective or specific to that piece of property. So
by going this route. our Department's now exposed to this process where we're
going to require to get this certified letter, all the, all the registration back. If
there's a condominium nearby. all 300 owners of the condominium gotta get one
of these, and it's again it's thousands and thousands of dollars for something that
they're gonna...we're gonna get comments back that may not be technical
comments that we really have no ability to reply to. And I think the folks that
comment are going to get frustrated. They're going to get frustrated at us, we'll
get frustrated at them, and it's kind of a no-win situation. They're gonna say well
we don't want that because we don't like what they're doing over there. Well. I
can't, I can't reply to that. Or they might say...if they have a great technical
comment then we're probably going to ask them that they back it up with some
kind of engineering report, because now we're doing the battle of the engineers
and the engineer certifications and reports. So I see this developing potentially as,
you know, pitting the Department against folks that don't want something done
versus someone who has every legal right to get something done, if they do it
right. So in a nutshell, we're, we're not supportive of the language. I certainly
understand the intent, but this creates again, as I opened with, a big Pandora's
Box for us.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Goode. Members, any further questions from
Department? Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair. thank you. Director Goode, your, your
opening comment regarding the Department needing a little more time based on
the Department's review of the bill as well as I guess comments made by testifiers
as well. What is, what is "a little more time"? Because we've already gone
through a real long period of time, and, you know, I don't have a problem in, you
know, making additional changes, but I think the technicalities that you need to
deal with at this point, I think it's only, you know, fair for me at this time to ask
you. define "a little more time" so we have a specific window or a timetable.
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MR. GOODE: Well I think, I mean the next meeting's a possibility, and I think what
we're seeing today is, you know, in that legislative process where you get
something last minute and everyone's trying to react to it. Maybe two meetings
would give me enough time to work with Corp. Counsel—we're already working
on it—to wrap up some of the language changes and then get it out there, get it
back to the Committee so we can send it out to everybody that's been interested in
this thing and have a chance to look at it. And if they got some concerns,
hopefully we can work out before the meeting as much as can; otherwise, we're
kind of in this last minute.. .well it's, you know, respond quickly and it's probably
not lawmaking as its best, but I mean it's, it's part of the process. And, you know,
a couple meetings we can definitely get it done, but that would give me enough
ti me to actually get something...maybe within a week, week and a half-Corp. Counsel, week, week and a half?—to actually get something, get it back
here, everybody can digest it, the community can digest it and comment on it, and
we can -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank, thank you, Mr. Goode. Madam Chair -MR. GOODE: --go forward.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --I. you know. I think it would be great for us to allow
the Department this short period of time to be able to address some of the
concerns that have already been, been raised including the potential consideration
of the notice factor, and allow them to provide the Committee a clean copy so
we're able to once again start from that point and hopefully be able to pass a bill
out of Committee, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Mateo. And, you know, at this point hearing
discussion. getting the sort of temperature of this room right now, I, I agree. And,
you know, but I beg to differ about everything being last minute, because this has
been in the talks for two months now. But anyways, thank you, Mr. Mateo. Yes,
Ms. Baisa?
COLTNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Madam Chair. And I too
would like to comment on the last minute. For in my case I'm really sorry but at
your last meeting I was in bed with pneumonia, and because of Sunshine Law I
am prohibited from doing anything until this meeting was convened. So if
anything is last minute, that's the reason, I had good justification. I did want to
say one thing about the comment about additional cost. Yes, it might cost us a
little bit more or whoever's going to do this to send out the notices and deal with
all of that, but I think it's cheaper than a lawsuit. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Yes, Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I just would like to say that I
really appreciate you bringing this forward and trying to find some resolution.
Back in 1997-'98 when I was on the Planning Commission, we tried to get the
Council to address this at that time, because there were applications coming inside
and they were having problems with it. That was over ten years ago and the
Council would not address this at that time for reasons I won't get into. but I think
they were inappropriate. And I really appreciate you doing this. and I hope we
can move this forward in a timely manner because we do have a lot of
applications that are going to be coming through and I would really like to see this
in place. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. And, Members.. yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, just one last comment from me.
Mr. Goode. as we move forward on probably subdivision approvals. I'm, I'm
hoping that the Department is taking a look at what is being proposed today when
you review those subdivisions that's, you know, coming up.. .coming forward for
County of Maui approval so that, you know, we don't have any situation,
hopefully, no situations going forward when the subdivision is completed. So just
a comment. Thank you.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any further discussion,
comments? Seeing none, thank you. Director Goode, and your fellow staff
members that are here for this. I will entertain the motion at this point to defer,
and so we all have time to address the concerns that have been raised here today.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just one more comment. Sorry.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh. okay. Mr. Pontanilla? Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I just want to thank Mr. Silva for staying here.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, wait, sorry.
COLTNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Because...
CHAIR COCHRAN: Actually I want to...yeah, if, if Mr. Silva can...Members, do you
want to ask questions of Mr. Silva since we do have him in the room as a resource
person at this point?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Madam Chair. I would, I would . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR COCHRAN: Mr. Victorino, yes?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think that would be a great idea so that they hear and all
the Members hear what's going on and what we've been discussing. So I, I
would prefer they all hear it, and that way they're better, better coordinized [sic].
Okay.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Fine, Mr. Victorino. Thank you. Mr. Silva, for, yeah.
staying.
MR. SILVA: Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: And thank you for being here. So, Members.. .Mr. Victorino...oh,
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
CHAIR COCHRAN: You have questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I'll let you lead off.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Silva, thank you for staying. You had mentioned
that your last item was the engineering liability that you basically have no
authority over the contractors or whatnot, and this. this basically suggesting that
the engineer stay and, and then the engineer does have some authority as to what
the owner and the contractor's going to do. Is that a normal practice that you
guys give the engineering designs and then you often do your next project, or do
you oversee projects like this?
MR. SILVA: We, we do oversee construction that it is followed out in the general intent
of our design. We, again, have no authority over the contractor, that's where the
real issue is, and we actually.. .1 just got a response from. „we're part of a national
organization, the National Society of Professional Engineers. We have legal
counsel that helped us out, and they say that actually our liability insurance as an
engineer doesn't cover that. So because of the authority issue, we don't have any
authority over the contractor, so for us to be liable it doesn't make a lot of sense.
So it would be the owner or whoever's taking out the permit which could be the
contractor. Those are the people that, that would be liable.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're saying you give engineering designs and for
instance this would be a grading engineering in your, your, your report. and they
don't have to follow it?
MR. SILVA: No, we, we, we would follow it that, that they took the intent of our plan,
so what we could be liable for is errors in our plans. They.. .as contractors, they
have their professional license that, that should be following our, our plans.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they are required to follow your plans?
MR. SILVA: Yeah. And then again we are required to look at the general intent of the
design, that it's, it's followed through during construction. So we do have.. .we,
we do look at construction also, but again it's not every technical point, it's the
general intent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And you're saying that NPDS [sic] permit is
required already?
MR. SILVA: They have certain requirements that trigger that permit, and that is
administrated by the State Department of Health. And that... the trigger is what I
would think would be a burden on our County Public Works to try to keep up
with when that is required. So they have their own requirements is what I'm
getting at.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are those requirements on every project -MR. SILVA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --or could there be some grading on the slope that they,
NPDES doesn't require?
MR. SILVA: Yeah, they're.. .one of the triggers is that it needs to be one acre or more of
grading area, so if it a small residence, it's probably not going to have an
NPDES permit. And that is mostly for...the NPDES permit is. is for construction
and. and if there's a storm during construction, so erosion control. It's not a
permanent fix.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COCHRAN: --Mr. Couch. Mr. Victorino?
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you. Mr. Silva, for being here. And.
you know, I thank you for all your comments and, and your suggestions for which
we've tried to incorporate a number of 'em. My question to you. if you as you
said you have no authority over the contractor to say you are not doing it the way
we said it needed to be done, in other words not following the plan -MR. SILVA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --technical or otherwise, right. If you do see something of
that nature, is there a reporting mechanism to someone to make sure that some
kind of. . (inaudible). . because you know the old saying, ignorance is not, not a
defense in the court of law. So if you knew, where would you go to make sure
some kind of correction is made or you get.. .1 mean make sure that you're not
liable for their mistake?
MR. SILVA: What we do, is again, we do, we do visit during construction like I said,
and if we see any kind of deficiencies we would report that to the owner who
would be our client, and say hey, this is... the contractor should be doing this but
they're doing this and that's wrong. So we would report that to the owner.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And it would be the owner's responsibility at that point in
ti me -MR. SILVA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --to make sure whatever is not being done properly be
corrected immediately?
MR. SILVA: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. There's not a County agency or a State agency that
looks at it?
MR. SILVA: Well the County does do their inspection so -VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SILVA: --if, if their inspector did notice that, that type of thing. I guess they would
have that avenue to go with the County, but as the engineer we, we are working
just directly with the...or with the owner, so we would report to the owner.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So you don't, you don't report it to the County or State?
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MR. SILVA: No.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And then the other question I had for you is as you
had stated your liability doesn't cover if they do any wrongdoings, right, or if
they're not following your intent.
MR. SILVA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. And again, the word intent.
MR. SILVA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: However, if they followed your intent and then something
was found to be wrong, then they can go back to you or, or whoever the owner,
whomever, or anybody that was egregiously injured by it, they would go back to
you under your liability?
MR. SILVA: That. that is correct. If there was an error in our, in our construction plans,
we would liable.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: You would be liable at that point?
MR. SILVA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. All right, thank you. And, you know, hopefully
we'll make more contact and, and try to resolve some of these other questions.
Mister.. .Madam Chair, this young man has been very instrumental in helping us,
so hopefully with his advice and some others we'll get this done at a very quick
pace. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. And. Members, any further questions
for Mr. Silva, who's been nice enough to hang out with us today? Seeing none,
thank you, Mr. Silva, again for your time and effort into this.
MR. SILVA: I really appreciate you valuing our input too, and we really want to be a
resource to the community, so I'm glad to be here. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Oh. yes. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe prior to your next meeting if you might want
to consider have Corporation Counsel consider two points on County projects:
one is a complaint sent to the State Licensing Board, one of the options for the
County if we are the project host or it's our project, as well as regarding
responsibility and accountability. If there is negligence, can the County move to
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debar the agency from ever bidding on County projects again, and, and what
would be the parameters of those debarments? Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Hokama. Corp. Counsel, did you have any
comments towards Mr. Hokama's considerations?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. I'm just not sure how they'd fit in with this particular bill. I'd need
to think about that. I mean debarring a contractor, I'm sure there's, there's a State
law regarding that, and, you know, we can, I suppose. look at that, but I don't
know how specific to this bill that would be. I think that's something that could
be addressed in a separate section dealing with the requirements for a contractor
to be eligible to bid on County projects rather than in this bill. So that, that'd be
my only comment at this point, and, yeah, I don't...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, Mr. Hopper. not only the contractor... the
engineer and the architect. If I'm going to go after somebody, I'm going to go
after everybody, okay?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Latighter).
MR. HOPPER: Yeah. that's a, that's a bigger issue. I mean, yes. there is something in
the bill that says the project engineer shall be jointly responsible with the
permittee and property owner for ensuring compliance with this chapter and all
permit conditions. And so there's.. .that's, that's the section we have in this, this
ordinance for now, and if we're going to look to address those bigger issues, I
mean, I'm not saying it's not possible. I'm not familiar with them at this point. I
think, you know, Finance may have a bit more of a grasp on those issues, but, you
know, we could address those. But again, I think that's, that is bigger than, than
just this bill regarding, you know, eligibility to bid on County projects.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Hopper. as long as we're talking about
that section where it says the project engineer shall be jointly responsible. with
what Mr. Silva said, is that still something we can require even though the, the
project engineer really has no say, per se, over the contractor?
MR. HOPPER: I believe what's happening is that when a Slope Hazard Report is
prepared, the engineer is required to serve as a project engineer. Now the internal
workings of who has the authority to do what, I mean, could be worked out if, if
there are legal issues later on. What this is saying is that when the engineer is
there, it's the engineer is, is responsible with the others to ensure this compliance.
I mean I think if the engineer sent that letter, you know, and said, you know, and
did everything the engineer could but was, you know, didn't have the chance, then
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that could be considered. I'm not going to opine on all the possible different legal
scenarios here, but I mean we, we did approve that portion as to form and legality.
I don't think there's a problem with it, but if as a Council, you know, you would
feel uncomfortable saying the engineer could be responsible, perhaps you could
consider language, the engineer shall be jointly responsible with ensuring that the
Slope Hazard Report is prepared correctly or something like that or within matters
within the engineer's control, language like that. But I mean this is the language
that, that we have here. We can certainly look at other alternatives.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Couch. Members, any further discussion needed?
Okay. Seeing none, again, thank you, Mr. Silva, and thank you, Director Goode,
for being here, part of a more lively discussion on this topic. So as 1 mentioned,
judging from the temperature of this room here today, we shall, we shall defer this
matter. And thank you, Mr. Mateo, for asking point blank on the spot, how long
is, you know, "a short time", and we have that from Director Goode stated on
record, so .(chuckles). . . we shall hold him to that. And. Members, without
further discussion and comments. I shall adjourn this meeting. . . . (gavel). . .
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 10:57 a.m.
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